
AGENDA FOR MEETING OF THE LIVABLE CITY INITIATIVE BOARD 

OF DIRECTORS (LCI BOARD) WEDNESDAY JANUARY 24, 2024 at 

6:00 P.M.  WEB-BASED MEETING HOSTED ON ZOOM. Note: Since the meeting is remote, 

participation by a quorum of members is expressly prohibited at the physical location will not be present 

however any member of the public may request, in writing, a physical location and “any electronic 

equipment necessary” to attend the meeting in real time no later than twenty-four (24) hours prior to 

the meeting. Said individual shall have the “same opportunities to provide comment or otherwise 

participate” in the meeting as would be afforded if the meeting was held in person with the following 

exception: Under law, if such person loses the ability to participate because of an interruption, failure or 

degradation of such person’s connection to the meeting by electronic equipment the committee is not 

required to adjourn or postpone the meeting. Please contact Evan Trachten, Livable City Initiative 

Acquisition & Disposition Coordinator: etrachte@newhavenct.gov  Office  (203) 946-8373  

Topic: LCI Board January 24, 2024 

Time: Jan 24, 2024 06:00 PM Eastern Time (US and Canada) 

Join Zoom Meeting 

https://newhavenct.zoom.us/j/83174105987?pwd=oT4qGqeaiRPfmpb6J0Dv24I2CL20ze.1 

Meeting ID: 831 7410 5987    Password: VjFFg0ZP 

  Meeting Materials click here: https://www.newhavenct.gov/government/boards-commissions/boards-

com]missions-listed/livable-city-initiative-board 

I. Call to Order  

II. Approval of Minutes from November 29, 2023 Special Meeting of LCI Board of Directors                         

 

III. Action items / New Business  

   Property Address        Type of Sale                                Applicant Ward 

756-762 Congress 

Avenue 

RFP Congress Development, LLC 4 

815 East Shore 

Parkway  

Sliver lot New Haven Port Authority 17 

 
IV. Old Business 

• Motion to amend PAD Guidelines 

 

• Nominations for Officers January 24, 2024 / Election of Officers February 28, 2024 

V. Adjourn  

**Full Zoom meeting invitation below 



Evan Trachten is inviting you to a scheduled Zoom meeting. 

 

If you plan on joining this meeting via a mobile device. Please download the Zoom app from the 

google play store or the Iphone App Store 

 

Evan Trachten is inviting you to a scheduled Zoom meeting. 

 

If you plan on joining this meeting via a mobile device. Please download the Zoom app from the 

google play store or the Iphone App Store 

 

Topic: LCI Board January 24, 2024 

Time: Jan 24, 2024 06:00 PM Eastern Time (US and Canada) 

 

Join Zoom Meeting 

https://newhavenct.zoom.us/j/83174105987?pwd=oT4qGqeaiRPfmpb6J0Dv24I2CL20ze.1 

 

Meeting ID: 831 7410 5987 

Password: VjFFg0ZP 

 

One tap mobile 

+13052241968,,83174105987# US 

+13092053325,,83174105987# US 

 

Dial by your location 

        +1 305 224 1968 US 

        +1 309 205 3325 US 

        +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago) 

        +1 646 931 3860 US 

        +1 929 205 6099 US (New York) 



        +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington DC) 

        +1 564 217 2000 US 

        +1 669 444 9171 US 

        +1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose) 

        +1 689 278 1000 US 

        +1 719 359 4580 US 

        +1 253 205 0468 US 

        +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma) 

        +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston) 

        +1 360 209 5623 US 

        +1 386 347 5053 US 

        +1 507 473 4847 US 

        833 548 0282 US Toll-free 

        877 853 5257 US Toll-free 

        888 475 4499 US Toll-free 

        833 548 0276 US Toll-free 

Meeting ID: 831 7410 5987 

Password: 85875302 

Find your local number: https://newhavenct.zoom.us/u/kR44gs7Vz 

 

Join by Skype for Business 

https://newhavenct.zoom.us/skype/83174105987 



   LCI Board Special Meeting Minutes  

November 29, 2023 (Via Zoom) 

 

PRESENT:    Patricia Brett, Taneha Edwards, Nadine Horton, Addie Kimbrough, Seth 

Poole, Evan Trachten (LCI staff) Michael Pinto (Office of Corporation Counsel) 

Absent: Hon. Richard Furlow, Hon. Ernie Santiago, Arlevia Samuel (Executive Director) 

 

Meeting called to order at 6:04 P.M. 

 

Roll call of members 

 

Review of LCI Board meeting minutes from September 27, 2023. A motion to 

approve was made by Seth Poole, seconded Pat Brett, roll call of members was 

taken, approved unanimously. 

 

New Business 

  
192 Cedar Street  

Evan told the Board that LCI proposes to sell this sliver lot to the adjacent 
owner occupants  for $0.25 per square foot for a purchase price of $762.25. The 
lot is about 3,000 square feet. The applicant will utilize this area as a side yard.  
Evan asked the Board to add the applicant’s wife’s name (Danis D. Calzada-
Cortes) to the approval because the application was filed solely in the husband’s 
name.  LCI didn’t try to split the parcel and proposes to sell the entire lot to the 
applicants because they are owner-occupants, dividing the property wouldn’t 
accomplish anything in this situation. The other abutting property is a three-family 
rental property owned by Mandy management.  
 Seth asked if there was a curb cut? Evan said no. If the applicants want to 
add a curb it will be at the applicant’s expense. The applicant already has a 
driveway on the other side of the lot. Nadine asked about building a tiny house. 
Evan said the City is now supporting a policy change to allow building on sliver 
lots. The Development Administrator would like the LCI Board to add this to the 
PAD Guidelines which is on our agenda tonight. Evan said the Board could table 
the proposal while we discuss this potential policy change. There was discussion 
about developing ADU’s on sliver lots. A motion was made, then modified to add 
Danis D. Calzada-Cortes’ name to the application. 
 
 

Seth Poole made a motion to approve the disposition of 192 Cedar  
Street and add Danis D. Calzada-Cortes to the disposition, seconded by 
Nadine Horton, roll call was taken, approved unanimously. 

 
321-325 Dixwell Avenue 
Evan told the Board LCI proposes to sell this vacant lot as a negotiated 

sale to the Elks Lodge for $22,500. The applicant is relocating as part of the 
Dixwell Plaza redevelopment. LCI has been working with the Elks for several 



years. At one point, LCI was trying to sell a vacant lot on County Street to the 
Elks, but they purchased a structure at 329 Dixwell Avenue via a private 
transaction. The City is proposing to sell the land at $2.00 per square foot 
because the Elks worked with the City and were instrumental in the Dixwell Plaza 
Revitalization by being one of the first property owners to sell their property. The 
Elks proposed paying $1.00, but the City negotiated a higher price because of 
our fiduciary duty. The lot was appraised at $105,000. There is a letter of support 
from Alder Jeanette Morrison. The lot will be utilized for site control and parking. 
The Elks are in the process of obtaining Zoning approval as part of their 
relocation. Evan urged the Board’s support. The Elks have been good neighbors 
and help the community, they will continue to do so at this new location. 

Nadine told the Board that she will support the sale but has concerns 
because the reduced price given to the Elks. Nadine said we need to be more 
careful about giving away property far below its value. The City needs to not 
continue underselling property. Nadine doesn’t want to set a precedent. Evan 
told the Board the Elks pay taxes and this property would be taxed. Evan said he 
agrees with Nadine, but in this case, because the City made a firm commitment 
to do everything in it’s power to assist with the relocation, the price is appropriate.  

Taneha asked if the Elks were building an addition at 329 Dixwell 
Avenue? Evan said the Elks are expanding the structure at 329 Dixwell Avenue 
and will utilize our lot for parking. Evan said the Elks paid $180,000 to purchase 
329 Dixwell in December of 2021. Addie asked about the Elks addition and how 
high it would be? Evan didn’t know the exact height but said he believes it’s two 
stories tall. 

 
 Nadine Horton made a motion to approve the disposition of 321-325 

Dixwell Avenue, seconded by Addie Kimbrough, roll call was taken, 
approved unanimously. 

 
 

333 James Street 
 
Evan told the Board this is a sliver lot sale to the adjacent  owner 

occupant. The City sold the applicant a few feet of this lot many years ago so he 
could build a second floor egress staircase. The City explored creating a green 
space at this site, but nothing materialized. This is a corner lot and not conducive 
to development. Evan met with Alder Herrera about this sale and the Alder 
supports this disposition as long as the applicant fences the lot. Evan noted the 
applicant has done some maintenance to the lot over the years. Evan said there 
is a garden a block down across from Chabaso bakery. The lot is about 2700 
square feet. 

Nadine Horton made a motion to approve the disposition of 333 
James Street with the requirement that the lot be fenced, seconded by Pat 
Brett, roll call was taken, approved unanimously. 

 
 



 
145 Portsea Street  

Evan told the Board this is a sliver lot sale to the adjacent owner occupant. 
The parcel is about 10’ of frontage and serves as a driveway. The property is 
already paved and used by the applicant. A portion of the lot was previously sold 
to the other abutting property owner. This is a classic sliver lot sale of a 1100 
square foot lot for $290.00. 

 
 Seth made a motion to approve the disposition of 145 Portsea 

Street, seconded by Addie Kimbrough, roll call was taken, approved 
unanimously. 
 

 
 
PAD Guidelines / Motion to amend 

 
 Evan told the Board the Development Administrator supports changes to sliver lots 

that will allow for the development of affordable housing and owner-occupied housing. LCI 
would like the Board to consider selling sliver lots at $7.50 per square foot to develop 
owner occupied single-family properties with a 10-year occupancy deed restriction and 
allowing two-unit owner occupied properties with a 20-year deed restricted rental unit at 
80% AMI. Additionally, LCI proposed to allow people who already purchased sliver lots to 
amend their LDA’s and pay $10,000 to develop a single family, or $15,000 to develop a 
two family, subject to the above occupancy requirements. 
 Nadine asked about the other proposed changes: Evan noted the removal of 
gender, removal of the objective to reduce density, adding the Land Bank, the ability of 
LCI Director or Development Administrator to sign a purchase and sale contract subject to 
BoA approval. Nadine asked about developing structures. Evan reviewed the proposed 
regulations. The proposed terms are similar to sales to non-profits: 10-year occupancy 
requirement and 20-year affordable term at 80% AMI. Evan noted that ADU’s and tiny 
houses could be developed. Evan wants the Board to have time to review this idea. LCI 
believes these changes will act as a catalyst towards the development of additional owner-
occupied and affordable units. Evan noted that a tiny house is a single-family home.  
Zoning regulations will prevent overdevelopment of these parcels. We want permanent 
structures and investments in our community, not houses on wheels. 
 Evan said LCI needs the Board to provide feedback to refine this concept. Seth 
asked that LCI seek the best practices across the State. Evan said the City Plan 
Department is leading the City’s policy about tiny houses and ADU’s. Evan will invite City 
Plan to a future meeting to discuss this topic. Addie asked if this topic is related to the tiny 
house development on Rosette Street? Evan said no, the City has been thinking about 
allowing sliver lots to be developed for some time. The tiny houses on Rosette Street are 
not code compliant structures. The City wants permanent code compliant structures to be 
developed, not temporary structures without proper permits. Evan noted a local non-profit 
developed a two-unit tiny house on Scranton Street. Evan said Rosette Street needed a 
zoning review and variance to increase the density, prior to obtaining a building permit. 



Our proposed changes would not allow someone to put several tiny houses on a sliver lot. 
LCI Board will review this concept and discuss at a future meeting. No action taken 
 
LCI meeting dates and election of officers 
 
The dates for 2024 are listed. There was a bullet point typo that said 2023, but all of the 
dates listed are 2024 and 2025 so there is no issue. 
 
Seth said he intends to take some time away from the Board after April 2024 when his 
term expires. LCI needs to nominate a new chair and vice chair. Nadine noted that her 
term expired some time ago and would like to be reappointed. Evan said the Charter 
allows members to sit for 10-years, as long as expired members haven’t hit the 10-year 
limit. Expired members are replaced when new members are appointed to the Board. Pat 
would like a list of members who are on the LCI Board. Pat asked who was eligible to be 
chair? Evan will send a list to the members. 
 
The Board discussed the legislative process to get on a board. Nadine talked about the 
process, and the fact that the Board of Alders decides who gets on a committee. Once on 
a board, officers are elected by the membership.  Seth noted we don’t have any members 
from the Hill, Fair Haven, or Quinnipiac. Pat also asked what qualifications are required to 
be eligible to be the Chair? The Board would like more time to think about this topic. A 
Special meeting in December could occur. Nadine also noted that Board members aren’t 
paid and give a lot of their time to the City when serving. People serve on boards because 
they love their neighborhood and City. Addie said she recently ran for Alder in Ward 20 
and has lived in New Haven for 40 years and cares about New Haven. Taneha said a 
social setting would be good for members to get to know each other and be a community 
within ourselves. No action taken. 
 
 
A motion to adjourn was made by Seth Poole, seconded by Nadine Horton, 
all were in favor. 
 
Meeting adjourned 7:45 PM 
 
 
  
 



 
       PAD MEETING MINUTES  

                  November 15, 2023  
                                                                                                                       

PRESENT: Hon. Anna Festa, BoA; Hon. Gerald M. Antunes, BoA; Steve Fontana, 
Economic Development; Esther Rose-Wilen, City Plan; Evan Trachten, LCI; Maurine 
Villani, Tax Office; Clay Williams, Business Development  
Guests: Donnell Hilton, City Plan 
 
Meeting called to order at 3:06 P.M.   
  
Roll Call of Members 
 
The PAD minutes from October 18, 2023 were reviewed and approved unanimously. 

New Business 
 
815 East Shore Parkway 
        Evan told the committee the City is proposing to sell this sliver lot to the New Haven 
Port Authority for $2.00 per square foot as a commercial sliver lot sale. The lot is only 
215 square feet. The Port owns several adjacent parcels. Alder Festa asked about the 
GIS map and the shading on the map. Evan explained some areas are paved and some 
areas are unimproved, and they are different colors. Structures are also shown on the 
map. Steve Fontana said this is part of a larger initiative for the Port to gain site control 
of the entire block. Evan noted that staff from City Plan joined the call and asked if they 
had any comments. Esther said they had no issue with the sale. 
 
A motion was by Steve Fontana, seconded by Clay Williams, roll call was taken, approved 
unanimously.  
 
 
Old Business 
 
756-762 Congress Avenue 
        Evan told the committee the City is proposing to sell this vacant lot as part an RFP 
process. This proposal was tabled in August because the applicant needed to comply 
with Residential Licensing, the applicant is in compliance. Denise Keyes is the applicant, 
and she is proposing to acquire the lot for $43,025 and will develop a mixed-use 
structure. The applicant will develop affordable rental units at this location at 80% AMI 
with a 20-year affordable term. The applicant submitted a narrative explaining her 
proposal. The applicant owns an adjacent mixed-use structure at 744 Congress Avenue. 
The applicant would also like to acquire 169 West Street in the future to gain additional 
parking because it is adjacent to 744-762 Congress Avenue. Evan contact Alder 
Rodriguez about this development back in August. 
 
LCI believes this project will have a positive influence on the neighborhood. Alder Festa 
asked about the 80% AMI affordability. Evan said applicants typically need subsidy to 
bring the AMI below 80%. Evan said the applicant can opt into the Inclusionary Zoning 
Ordinance if they desire to do so. Alder Antunes mentioned that there is a need for 
housing at 25%-60% AMI, 80% AMI isn’t deeply affordable. Evan noted that he agrees 
with Alder Antunes that a need exists. Through the PAD disposition process we have 



been creating a lot of workforce housing. This project will bring new people to the 
community and the property will be back on the tax rolls. Alder Festa asked about the 
elderly housing component. Evan said LCI is treating this as a normal disposition with 
affordability, it will not be a deed restricted senior development. Alder Festa asked how 
many units will be affordable. Evan said 20% of the units will be required to be affordable 
at 80% AMI. Evan wasn’t sure if there would be Section 8 vouchers as part of the 
development. Esther told the committee the applicant mentions a PDU in their narrative, 
but the site isn’t eligible to a PDU, the it may be possible to opt-in to the IZ program.  
Evan summarized that the project will eliminate blight, create affordable housing at 80% 
AMI, and pay taxes. Clay noted that a project at 16 Miller Street will have some deeply 
affordable units.  Alder Festa also noted the appraised value is about $100,000 and we 
are selling below that value. Evan said the sale price acts as catalyst towards developing 
affordability, which creates a community benefit. Evan said the applicant’s proposal was 
the most impactful because they would also make improvements to their building at 744 
Congress Avenue as part of this sale. 
 
A motion was made to approve the item by Alder Antunes, seconded by Steve Fontana, roll 
call was taken, approved unanimously 
 
 
Alder Festa noted that Alder Antunes is not seeking reelection, and this may be his last PAD 
meeting. She thanked Alder Antunes for his work and wished him a happy Thanksgiving. Other 
committee members also thanked Alder Antunes. Alder Antunes will be missed. Alder Antunes 
thanked Alder Festa and the Committee. 
 
A motion to adjourn was made by Clay Williams, seconded by Alder Festa, all were in favor, 
meeting adjourned 3:38 P.M. 



 
       PAD MEETING MINUTES  

                  December 20, 2023  
                                                                                                                       

PRESENT: Hon. Anna Festa, BoA; Hon. Gerald M. Antunes, BoA; Steve Fontana, 
Economic Development; Donnell Hilton, City Plan, City Plan; Evan Trachten, LCI; Clay 
Williams, Business Development  
Absent: Maurine Villani, Tax Office; 
Guests: Dean Mack, Economic Development 
 
Meeting called to order at 3:02 P.M.   
  
Roll Call of Members 
 
The PAD minutes from November 15, 2023 were reviewed and approved unanimously. 

New Business 
 
27 County Street,107 Farren Avenue, 21 Kimberly Avenue, 16 Waverly Street, 18 Waverly 
Street 
        Evan told the committee the City is proposing to sell these vacant lots to the New 
Haven Land Bank, LLC for $1.00. The Land Bank was recently created by the Board of 
Alders. As part of the Land Bank’s creation, the City is providing a few parcels that it can 
sell-off. LCI advertised all of these lots previously as part of an RFP.  LCI didn’t receive 
bids on several of the parcels, or the bids were very low, so the parcels were not sold via 
the RFP. This sale will seed the Land Bank a few properties to sell. The Land Bank will 
keep rolling over sale proceeds as a revolving fund.  

Dean Mack from Economic Development told the committee about the Land 
Bank and its membership of City staff, Alders, and the public. The Land Bank is an 
independent entity, and they are applying to be a tax exempt 501 (c)3. Clay Williams 
asked if selling the parcels for $1.00 will set a precedent for future transfer for the Land 
Bank? Evan said no, this is the initial seeding of the Lank Bank and was part of the plan 
that was approved by the Board of Alders. We are teeing up these properties for transfer 
as the Land Bank is in the process of being completely set up (need executive director, 
Board, staff, tax exempt status). Dean said the properties would be tax-exempt while 
held by the Land Bank, but taxable upon future sale. The LLC is eligible for tax exempt 
status. There are no plans for the parcels to be developed yet. 

Dean said the Land Bank will work in parallel with the City to achieve goals of 
home ownership, affordable housing, and community development. Alder Festa asked a 
few questions about the parcels. Evan said the lots are buildable, and there was little 
interest from the public when the lots were offered for sale. The Land Bank will be able 
to acquire properties outside of the City of New Haven process. Alder Festa asked what 
role LCI will play given there is a Land Bank? Evan said LCI will continue to buy and sell 
properties, but the Land Bank will compliment our activities in the open market and will 
be able to purchase properties much faster than the City’s acquisition process. Dean 
said the Land Bank will act as an LCI-accelerator, and its by-laws focus on affordable 
housing, owner occupied properties, and community development.  
 Evan reiterated the proposal is to seed the Land Bank. There were concerns 
about selling the parcels for $1.00 total. Alder Festa asked if all sales would be taxable? 
Dean said it’s possible, but the Land Bank may sell to non-profits, so it depends on who 
is the end buyer, and the use. Alder Festa would like to see taxable uses. Alder Antunes 



asked who gets the proceeds from Land Bank sales? Evan said the Land Bank. Alder 
Antunes said we should sell each parcel for $1.00 and not set a precedent. Alder 
Antunes also questioned if Habitat for Humanity had any interest in these parcels. Evan 
said they didn’t apply for these parcels as part of the RFP when they were made 
available to the public. This proposal is to seed the Land Bank. We can impose 
requirements in the LDA, but we don’t want to tie the hands of the Land Bank. The City 
imposes restrictions such as 10-year owner-occupancy, 80% AMI rentals for 20-year 
terms in LDA’s. Steve Fontana Made a motion to apporve, Alder Antunes offered a 
friendly amendment to sell the parcels at $1.00 per parcel. The friendly amendment was 
approved. Another motion was made to clarify the previous motion. 
   
 
A motion was by Clay Williams to move the item as amended, seconded by Alder Antunes, 
roll call was taken, approved unanimously at $1.00 per parcel.  
 
 
2024 Meeting Dates 
It was noted June 19, 2024 is a holiday and thus, we won’t be meeting on that date. 
A motion was made by Clay Williams to accept the 2024 meeting dates, seconded 
by Steve Fontana, roll call was taken, approved unanimously. 
 
 
Open Discussion 
Clay thanked everyone for their hard work on this committee and wished everyone well for the 
holidays and New Year. Alder Antunes thanked Evan for his work, and thanked everyone for their 
hard work. Alder Festa thanked Antunes for his work and wished him the best in his future 
endeavors. Alder Antunes thanked Alder Festa and the Committee. Steve Fontana thanked Alder 
Antunes for his public service and the committee for its work. Evan also thanked Alder Antunes for 
helping him grow in his role over the last 10-years, and the committee for their work by sharing 
knowledge and helping him grow. 
 
A motion to adjourn was made by Clay Williams, seconded by Alder Antunes, all were in 
favor, meeting adjourned 3:38 P.M. 
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